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Changes to the Local Government Act 2002
Introduction
In March 2012 the Minister for Local Government announced a reform programme for local government. The programme is part of the Government’s broader economic growth programme, and is designed to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of local government. Called “Better Local Government”, the programme consists of two phases. The first of these phases has resulted in changes to the Local Government Act 2002.

This fact sheet provides an overview of the changes. There are other fact sheets which provide more detail on the different parts of the Act that have changed. 

What’s new?

The changes are in four areas: changes to the purpose of local government; new financial prudence requirements; changes to the way councils are governed; and changes to the process for reorganising local authorities (for example, combining or splitting them). 
The purpose of Local Government
The purpose of local government continues to be to “enable democratic local decision-making and action by, and on behalf of, communities”. The second part of the purpose of local government now reads: “to meet the current and future needs of communities for good-quality local infrastructure, local public services, and performance of regulatory functions in a way that is most cost-effective for households and businesses”.
Financial Prudence requirements

Benchmarks or parameters can now be set for councils’ financial performance by way of regulations to be made in consultation with Local Government New Zealand.
Under the regulations local authorities may be required to disclose specified financial benchmarks in their annual and long-term plans and to report performance against benchmarks in their annual reports. 

Changes to the way councils are governed

There are now six powers the Minister can use to help councils. They are: request information from a council; appoint a Crown Review Team; appoint a Crown Observer; appoint a Crown Manager; appoint a Commission; or call a general election.



Mayors will have some powers similar to those of the Auckland Mayor. These are tempered by powers of full councils to disestablish a committee established by a mayor, or remove any chairs the mayor has appointed from office. The new powers are not available to regional council chairs as they are not elected by voters.

Councils can set policies on staff numbers and their pay; must review those at least once every three years; and must include information on the number of staff employed, by salary bands, in their annual report. 
Changes to the reorganisation process
Now, anyone will be able to apply for a reorganisation, so long as they can show there is community support; identify the rationale for change; and explain how the proposed option promotes good local government.
The Local Government Commission will have a changed role and some new responsibilities, including developing what it thinks is the best option for local government in an area (there’s more information about these changes on the Commission’s website www.lgc.govt.nz).

For more information about the changes and to read or download the other fact sheets visit www.dia.govt.nz/better-local-government.
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